
OTHER POST-EMPLOYMENT BENEFITS TRUST FUND 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING REPORT 

MONDAY, JUNE 8, 2015 

 

Trustees Present:  Board of Aldermen Appointee Ruthanne Fuller, Citizen Appointee Sarah 

Ecker, Comptroller David Wilkinson, Chief of Staff/Chief Financial Officer Maureen Lemieux 

 

City staff present:  Treasurer and Custodian of the OPEB Trust Fund James Reardon and Benefit 

Manager Pamela Furfure 

 

 The Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) Board of Trustees received information 

from the Human Resources Benefit Manager including the attached chart of retiree health 

insurance rates for the different plans that the City of Newton offers.  The City offers health 

insurance to all retirees and their spouses; however, the rates vary depending on when they 

enrolled, at what age they retire, and what plan they chose.  Anyone that retired before April 1, 

2012 as well as those retirees not on Medicare are part of the Legacy Plan and are grandfathered 

into that plan.  If a person retired or enrolled after April 1, 2012, they are on the Advantage Plan, 

which is the same plan that all active City employees are on.   

 

 When retirees turn 65, they are required to go onto Medicare Parts A & B and a 

supplemental plan with the City. (Note: Since retirees from the City who are eligible for 

Medicare must enroll in the program, the City becomes the second payer.)  There are 

approximately 100 employees that started with the City prior to March 31, 1986, that have not 

paid into Medicare while working for the City and have not earned the 40 quarters needed to be 

eligible for Medicare.  The City keeps track of these employees as they could go on to work 

somewhere else after retirement from the City and earn the 40 quarters and become eligible for 

Medicare.  Anyone hired after March 31, 1986 pays into Medicare and the City contributes its 

share to Medicare.  Any retiree that does not elect health care coverage for either himself or 

herself or a spouse has the opportunity to enroll during a qualifying event at a date subsequent to 

retirement.  In addition, if a retiree were to pass away, the City covers the health insurance of the 

spouse until death.  If a retiree or spouse does not receive a pension, that person pays the 

monthly health insurance premium by cash or check instead of through a deduction from the 

pension payment.   

 

 Medicare Part B is cost effective for the City, as the City is then only responsible for 20% 

of retirees’ health insurance through the supplemental plans it offers.  Medicare requires retirees 

to pay a premium each month for Medicare Part B to cover outpatient medical insurance.  The 

retirees and their spouses out of pocket expenses are about $105 per person per month for 

Medicare.  The City provides a reimbursement of $925 for out of pocket expenses to retirees and 

spouses enrolled in Medicare Part B.  When the reimbursements began, it was for the purpose of 

enticing people to enroll in Medicare Part B.  At that point, retirees were not required to enroll in 

Medicare Part B and the reimbursement was an incentive.  (Note: Both the Commonwealth and 

the City of Newton only officially required people age 65 and older to go on Medicare if they 

were eligible starting in 2009.)  This flat reimbursement amount of $925 per subscriber does not 

increase when the Medicare Part B premium increases, as the City has frozen the refund at $925 

per subscriber..  Every June 30, the City sends out the Medicare Part B reimbursement of $925 to 
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each retiree and each spouse enrolled in Medicare Part B.  The City continues to offer this 
incentive but other communities have discontinued the reimbursement.   
 

There are two statutes that govern the city’s ability to contribute to retiree healthcare.  
The first statute allows the city to contribute to the cost of retiree health care and just about all 
communities including Newton have accepted that law.  If a city accepts the law, it must 
contribute 50% of the cost. (Note: The City of Newton pays 80 %.)  The second statute would 
require the City to contribute more than 50% of the cost but, at this point, no one can find a 
record of the City accepting the statute.  The Law Department concluded that the statute was 
never accepted and that a former Mayor set the City contribution level at 80% for retiree 
healthcare out of a sense of equity.  Retiree healthcare is not subject to collective bargaining and 
a Mayor could unilaterally change the percentage of the City contribution.   
 
 Medicare Part B covers 80% of medical expenses; however, there are caps associated on 
length of hospital stays. (Note: Since Medicare Part B does not pay all of a covered person’s 
medical costs, many retirees buy supplemental healthcare insurance.) There are three 
supplemental plans that the City offers that will cover the portion of the claim that Medicare does 
not cover.  (Note: The City of Newton also pays 80% of any supplemental healthcare insurance. 
State law does not require any contribution by a municipality for supplemental insurance.) If 
Medicare does not cover a service, neither will the supplemental insurance plan.  Most retirees 
are on the Medicare complement plan, which is the self-insured plan with the City.  (Note: The 
City of Newton is a single-employer health insurance plan. In other words, the City has our own 
health insurance plans. In contrast, other cities and towns have joined a cost-sharing multiple-
employer plan that the Commonwealth of Massachusetts offers called the Group Insurance 
Commission (GIC).) 
 
 The payment the City makes annually for Medicare Part B is reflected in all the numbers 
related to OPEB.  When the actuary looks at the number, all current practices are supposed to be 
factored into the OPEB liability equation for purposes of projecting the value of the liabilities.  
However, the pay-as-you go amount for the Medicare Part B payments was not included in last 
year’s figure.  The City was perpetually adjusting the pay-as-you go amount included in the 
report for financial reporting purposes; grossing it up to the number, the City is actually 
spending.  It was not until this year that the City talked with the actuary about why the number 
was different and it was that the Medicare Part B numbers were included in the pay-as-you go 
amount.  The actuary includes them when he values the liabilities but does not include them in 
the note disclosure, which resulted in under reporting by three or four million dollars.  One of the 
things that the City is learning is to build checks and balances into the numbers that go to 
actuary.   
 
 The actuary report has been used to come up with required financial reporting 
requirements.  The report has not received the attention that it needs to historically but will have 
it going forward.  The City needs to discuss whether the actuary should correct past OPEB 
reports.  At the very least, the trend history will reflect the pay-as-you-go data moving forward.   
 
 It is important to see how much higher the City contribution is if a retiree is not eligible 
for Medicare and also to determine what the costs are that the City is volunteering to pay on the 
supplemental insurance above the required 50% contribution.  Comptroller David Wilkinson 
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stated that the Trustees would be able to look at some of that information when they receive the 
actuarial report.  All of the participation numbers for each plan are identified in the report.   
 
 The next item on the agenda was an update from Chief of Staff Maureen Lemieux on the 
City’s plans for beginning actuarial funding of the City’s (OPEB) obligations.  Comptroller 
David Wilkinson spoke with Ms. Lemieux and confirmed that she is comfortable discussing the 
City’s OPEB funding plan with the actuary and incorporating it into this year’s actuarial report.  
Mr. Wilkinson spoke with the actuary and the actuary feels that it makes sense to complete the 
actuarial valuation report on OPEB.  The City would then do a separate letter of agreement with 
the actuary for development of an actuarial analysis of the City’s OPEB funding plan.  The 
agreement with the actuary would also include budgeting for the actuarial company to meet with 
City officials, as the actuarial analysis of the funding plan needs to be developed carefully.   
 
 The trustees were supportive of that plan for the actuary’s analysis of the City’s funding 
plan but want the actuary and the City to deliver the analysis of the funding plan at the same time 
as the actuarial report.  It would make sense to have the actuary present the report to the trustees 
and get direction on the funding plan.  The funding plan would then be turned around within a 
matter of weeks.  It is important to have Maureen Lemieux at the meeting with the actuary to 
articulate her vision of the funding plan in order for the actuary to have the assumptions to build 
into an analysis.  The trustees need clarity on what Ms. Lemieux’s plan is for OPEB funding 
between now and 2030 to understand what the gap is in 2030 when the City completes its 
pension funding and expects to direct those funds to OPEB liabilities.  The current funding plan 
calls for at least a 3% annual contribution for new employees’ salaries to the OPEB Trust Fund; 
however, Ms. Lemieux believes that the 3.25% contribution could increase over time.  If that is 
the case, the actuary should be aware that there is an escalation in the funding plan.  [Note: To 
cover fully the anticipated cost of retiree health care insurance, 12% of salaries/wages should be 
set aside each year in the OPEB Trust Fund for all employees.) 
 
 It is important that the mortality assumptions and other assumptions used for the pension 
funding plan be consistent with those used in the OPEB funding plan.  The actuary should also 
document the source and the basis for the assumptions for the medical expenses.  The City of 
Boston uses the attached charts for projecting different percentages of annual contributions to the 
OPEB fund.  It would be useful to include similar charts in Newton’s OPEB actuarial report.  It 
was pointed out that the charts can only be developed after a funding schedule is completed, 
which is why it is important to understand the Chief of Staff’s funding plan and understand them 
for the next 15 years.   
 
 Chief of Staff Maureen Lemieux joined the discussion and explained that funding of 
OPEB has increased to 3.25% of salaries as of July 1, 2015 for new employees.  Ms. Lemieux 
will provide the actuary with the assumptions she uses for funding OPEB in the next three to 
four weeks.  She has been working with the School Department on the assumptions.  The School 
Department experiences more turnovers in employees; therefore, it is affecting their budget 
faster than the municipal budget.  The declining rate of increase in the number of new employees 
that contribute to OPEB must also be factored into the assumptions.  As future turnover occurs, 
the number of new employees replacing people who already contribute to OPEB will increase.  
The School Department may be able to handle a .5% increase at some points in the next fifteen 
years but it will become harder to increase the contribution in the future.  Ms. Lemieux has not 
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given any indication to the School Department that the increases in contribution will not 
continue.  She would like to develop some type of model that provides some fairly accurate 
assumptions that factor in these types of variables.   
 
 The future OPEB funding schedule analysis by the actuary will be complete by mid-
September.  The data for the valuation and funding schedule will be available the second week of 
July.  Ms. Lemieux does not want to overstate the numbers.  It would be better to adjust the 
numbers upward for next year’s actuarial report and funding schedule.   

 
 The trustees moved to the next item on the agenda: the plans for the June 30, 2015 
actuarial valuation of the OPEB plan liabilities and assets.  The City should be receiving a data 
request from the actuary in the next few days.  The City will not provide the data until all of the 
retiree health reimbursements for Fiscal Year 2015 are completed and accounted.  The data 
should be available by mid-July.  There was some concern with faulty data that was provided to 
the actuary 18 months ago that resulted in a $50 million change.  The Medicare retirees with life 
insurance through the City were double counted, inflating the OPEB liability by $50 million.  In 
addition, when the actuary included the pay-as-you-go amount in the report, he only reported the 
contribution towards retiree healthcare and not the Medicare Part B reimbursement.  These 
mistakes only effect the reporting, not the liability number of $554,000,000.  David Wilkinson 
has corrected past Comprehensive Annual Financial Reports.   
 
 The actuarial valuation will include benefit payment projections this year.  The funding 
projections will be combined with the benefits.  The actuary should also incorporate charts 
similar to those provided in the City of Boston OPEB actuarial report and possibly provide the 
back exhibit information in a similar fashion as Pages 35 and 36 (attached) provided in the 
Boston report.  David Wilkinson and Ald. Fuller will look at the Boston report to see if there are 
any other changes that should be incorporated into Newton’s actuarial report.   

 
 The Board of Trustees discussed scheduling a mid-year investment review meeting with 
Commonwealth of Massachusetts PRIM Board staff.  It is important that the Board commit to 
meeting with both a representative of the Pension Reserves Investment Management Board 
(PRIM) and the actuary once a year.  The Board needs to set up a meeting with Paul Tedisco 
from PRIM to talk about performance of the OPEB Trust Fund through June 30, 2015.  It would 
be helpful to have Mr. Tedisco look at the funding schedule at the meeting.   
 
 The Board tentatively scheduled a meeting for August 11, 2015.  The hope is to have a 
draft of the valuation report, a presentation from Paul Tedisco on the OPEB Trust Fund, and a 
draft funding schedule.  [Note: Subsequent to this meeting, the next meeting of the OPEB Trust 
Fund was scheduled for September 22, 2015.] 
 
 The meeting adjourned at 11:20 AM. 
 



Retiree/Spouse Health Insurance Rates for Retirees UNDER AGE 65 and/or 
NOT eligible for Medicare A & B 

Effective July 1, 2015 
 

PLAN Retired/Enrolled 
 before 4/1/12 

Retired/Enrolled 
 after 4/1/12 

 
Individual: 

LEGACY 
Retiree/City 

ADVANTAGE 
Retiree/City 

 
Harvard Pilgrim 

 
$138.34 / $553.36 

 
$119.51 / $478.04 

 
Tufts EPO 

 
$150.93 / $603.72 

 
$136.89 / $547.56 

 
Tufts POS 

 
$223.43 / $893.72 

 
$211.26 / $845.04 

 
Family: 

  

 
Harvard Pilgrim 

 
$375.72 / $1502.88 

 
$339.58 / $1358.32 

 
Tufts EPO 

 
$413.33 / $1653.32 

 
$375.75 / $1503.00 

 
Tufts POS 

 
$541.46 / $2165.84 

 
$511.95 / $2047.80 

 

Retiree/Spouse Health Insurance Rates for Retirees OVER AGE 65 with 
Medicare A & B 

Effective January 1, 2015 
 

PLAN MONTHLY RATE 
Retiree/City 

 
Medicare HMO Blue 

 
$53.29 / $213.16 

 
Tufts Medicare Complement Plan 

 
$91.77 / $367.08 

 
Tufts Medicare Preferred 

 
$52.40 / $209.60 

  
 

Current Medicare Monthly Rate:   
 
Part A (Hospital Coverage) –  Free 
Part B (Medical Coverage) – $104.90/month 














